# ASSOCIATION INTERNATIONALE D'ÉTUDES DU SUD-EST EUROPÉEN REVUE 40-44/2010-2014

.

# Revue publiée par le Secrétariat général de l'AIESEE, avec le soutien financier du ministère des Affaire étrangères de la Roumanie

Direction de la publication:	Răzvan Theodorescu, Secrétaire général de l'AIESEE
Comité scientifique:	Răzvan Theodorescu (Roumanie)
•	†André Guillou (France)
	†Vassiliki Papoulia (Grèce)
	Luan Omari (Albanie)
	Vassilka Tăpkova-Zaïmova (Bulgarie)
	Konstantin Nikiforov (Russie)
	Melek Delilbaşi (Turquie)
	Dušan T. Bataković (Serbie)
Rédacteur en chef:	Ana-Maria Clopovschi (Roumanie)
Coordonateur du volume:	Castilia Manea-Grgin (Croatie)

# ASSOCIATION INTERNATIONALE D'ÉTUDES DU SUD-EST EUROPÉEN

### REVUE

# Rédaction et Administration :

AIESEE - Le Secrétariat Général 17, rue Daniel Constantin (mansarde) 010631 Bucarest 22 - ROUMANIE office@aiesee.org ana-maria@aiesee.org http://www.aiesee.org

## ISSN 2066-7361

# REVUE AIESEE

Bucarest 2014

# ASSOCIATION INTERNATIONALE D'ÉTUDES DU SUD-EST EUROPÉEN REVUE

40-44		201
		_

٠

p.

#### SOMMAIRE

4

#### « Le Sud-Est Européen et l'Asie » Journée balkanique au cadre du 21<sup>e</sup> Congrès International des Sciences Historiques d'Amsterdam, Pays Bas, le 26 août 2010

VLADIMIR ILIESCU - Les Cariennes sur le coté ouest de la mer Noire.	7
PEDRO BADENAS DE LA PEÑA - Byzance et l'Extrême Orient.	
Byzance - médiateur de la diffusion du savoir entre l'Orient	
et l'Occident	12
MELEK DELILBASI - From the Byzantine to the Ottoman Period	
with Special Reference to Thessaloniki	22
RAZVAN THEODORESCU - Les Pays Roumains et l'Extreme Orient (1300-1700)	33
IOANA FEODOROV - Rumanians and Near Eastern Arabs.	
Connections through Christian Orthodoxy	40
MIGUEL ANGEL VECINO - Les Balkans, porte de l'Asie vers l'Europe: chemins des	
hommes, chemins des cultures	49
RIKO SHIBA - Images of the Balkans in Modern Japanese Newspapers	61
RĂZVAN NICOLAE MITU - Kemal Atatürk and the Beginnings of Turkey's Liberalism	67

#### "The Image(s) of South-Eastern and East-Central Europe throughout History" ANNALES PILAR / AIESEE Annual Conference 2013, Zagreb, Croatia, October 25<sup>th</sup> – 26<sup>th</sup>

Keynote Lectures RĂZVAN THEODORESCU – The Two Europes NICOLAE-ŞERBAN TANAŞOCA - Péninsule Balkanique,	72
Sud-Est européen ou Europe Centrale	78
I - Middle Ages and Early Modern Period	
DAVOR DUKIĆ, BORISLAV GRGIN - Juraj Šižgorić and the Ottomans:	
the Image of the Other in a Late Medieval Dalmatian Commune	97
WOJCIECH SAJKOWSKI - The Image of Croatian Soldiers in the	
18 <sup>th</sup> -Century French Press	113
CASTILIA MANEA-GRGIN - Wallachian and Moldavian Boyars	
in the Travel Writings of Two Dubrovnik-Born Authors,	
Ruđer Bošković and Stjepan Rajčević (18 <sup>th</sup> Century)	.125
II – Nineteenth Century	
PERSIDA LAZAREVIĆ DI GIACOMO - The Historical Antinomy	
of Valussi's Thought on Southern Slavs	145
LJILJANA DOBROVŠAK - The Image of Galician Jews in Croatian	
Satirical Journals from the End of the 19th Century	163

JOLANTA SUJECKA - The Balkans and Macedonia in the Writings	
of Gorgija Pulevski in the Context of the Discussion about Identity	17
TATJANA KRIZMAN MALEV - Le substrat mythologique-populaire	• •
et le tragique de l'histoire: l'activité de Stjepan Verković	
en Macédoine (1862-1876)	19
NATALIA GOLANT - Picturing Neighbours in Romanian Folklore	20
MILOŠ KOVIĆ - "Drawing on Smaller Narrative Units": The Image	
of Kosovo Albanians in the Reports of Serbian Diplomats (1889-1912)	21
FRANCESCO GUIDA - Romania and Europe: Image and Reality	22(
III – Twentieth Century	
BARDH RUGOVA - The Images of Albania in the New York	
<i>Times</i> articles (1911-1913)	238
REXHEP ISMAJLI - The Image of Albanians and Albania in	
Lovro Mihačević's Travel Writings	252
VELJKO STANIC - Les intellectuels français, les élites serbo-croates	
et les visions de l'Europe du sud-est 1914-1939: un dialogue intellectuel?	263
ÁRPÁD HORNYÁK - The Image of the Hungarians in the Foreign	
Policy Thinking of the First Yugoslavia	283
DANIJEL VOJAK - The "Others": the Social Position of the Jewish and	
Roma Minorities in Interwar Croatia and Europe, 1918 – 1941	301
IVANA ŽEBEC ŠILJ - The Image(s) of the City in South-Eastern and	
East-Central Europe in the Period between the Two World	
Wars - A Case Study of Zagreb	320
VOJISLAV PAVLOVIĆ - The Perception of Tito's Regime in	
the United States 1943 – 1961	335
ISAK SHEMA - L'image du Kosovo dans les romans d'Ismail Kadaré	356
MAGDALENA NAJBAR-AGIČIĆ - Communist Party Historiography in Yugoslavia vs. Communist Party Historiographies in the	
Eastern Bloc: How Did They View Each Other?	370
Eastern Bloc. now Dia They view Each Other?	570
IV – Contemporary Issues	
SHINICHI ISHIDA - The Image of the Balkans in the Japanese	
School Textbooks Today	383
ARETI DEMOSTHENOUS - Commerce Means Stability: Russian	505
Investments in Turkey and the Images of Turks and Russians	393
ALEXANDER NOVIK - Albanians in Albania, Kosovo, F.Y.R.O.M.,	0,0
Montenegro, Serbia and Greece: Seeing the Neighbourhood	
of the Western Balkans	410
CAROLINE HORNSTEIN TOMIĆ - Imaginaries of Home and	
Destination in Biographic Narratives of (Re-)migration	424
KLAUS ROTH - Southeast Europeans' Perception of 'Europe'	
and the European Union	436
JACEK RASZEWSKI - The Image of the British Empire in	
Ottonian Greece (1835-1862)	448
In Memoriam	
RĂZVAN THEODORESCU – Un « homo balcanicus »	460
RAZVAN THEODORESCU – Le seigneur français et le Sud-Est	
européen: André Guillou (1923-2013)	468

Vrandečić Josip, "The Interwar Intellectual Relations between the Adriatic Shores: Bogdan Radica as an Intermediary", in *Rotte adriatiche. Ira Italia, Balcani e Mediterraneo*, Stefano Trinchese & Francesco Caccamo eds., Franco Angeli, Milano, 2011.

Zorić Mate, "Carteggio Tommaseo-Popović, II (1842-43)", Studia Romanica et Anglica Zagabriensia, 27-28, 1969, 207-294.

Zorić Mate, "Tommaseo e il suo 'maestro d'illirico'", in Mate Zorić, 'talia e Slavia. Contributi sulle relazioni letterarie italo-jugoslave 'tall'Ariosto al D'Annunzio, Editrice Antenore, Padova, 1989, 262-294.

162

# THE IMAGE OF GALICIAN JEWS IN CROATIAN SATIRICAL JOURNALS FROM THE END OF THE 19<sup>th</sup> CENTURY

# Ljiljana Dobrovšak

**Abstract:** The Jews who settled in Croatia at the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> century mostly came from the neighbouring Hungarian counties (Sopron, Vas, Zala, Somogy, Baranya and Moson) and some from the Czech Republic, Austria, Moravia, and distant Galicia. When in the mid-19<sup>th</sup> century Hungarian Jewry was split between the Reformed (Neolog) and Orthodox Judaism, the Reformed had already prevailed in Croatia. At the time when humorous and satirical journals started to be published in Croatia, there were very few Orthodox Jewish congregations, as well as Galician Jews, but we find them as the subject of ridicule. On the basis of comparison of satirical journals published at the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> century in Croatia, the cartoons and jokes about Galician Jews will be discussed. The analysis has shown that Croatian humorous and satirical journals - Berlin Fliegende Blätter and British Punch, and that the image of the Galician Jews is not a reflection of the reality in Croatia.

Keywords: Galician Jews, Croatian satirical journals, Croatia, caricatures.

Introduction. Croatian historians have been using satirical magazines for their research on various historical, cultural, and political topics,<sup>1</sup> but

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Frano Dulibić: Povijest karikature u Hrvatskoj do 1940. Zagreb 2009; Vlasta Švoger: Novinstvo kao javni medij sredinom 19. stoljeća u Hrvatskoj. In: Časopis za suvremenu povijest, Zagreb, 2000/32/33, 451-462; Nacionalna i sveučilišna biblioteka u Zagrebu, Zbirka rukopisa, Josip Horvat, Bibliografija hrvatskih humoristično satiričkih časopisa (1862-1939); Josip Horvat: Karikatura u Hrvatskoj (1862-1939). In: Fadil Hadžić, ed. : Antologija hrvatskoj humora i satirične književnosti. Zagreb 1999, 452-455; Dubravko Horvatić: Ples smrti. Antologija hrvatskoj likovnog humora. Zagreb 1975; Miroslava Despot: Od "Biča" do "Satira". Humor i karikatura o socijalno-političkom stanju Zagreba krajem 19. stoljeća. In: Kaj, Zagreb 1973/3, 52-69; Karikatura. Jadranka Brnčić, ed. , Zagreb 2005; Ante Gavranović: U borbi za nacionalni identitet, Kratka povijest hrvatskoj tiskanog novinstva. In: Medianali Dubrovnik, 2007/1, 119-133; Tamara Štefanac: Cenzurirani ilustrirani material u hrvatskim časopisima u vrijeme banovanja Károlya Khuena Héderváryja (1883-1903). In: Libellarium, Zadar 2011/IV/1, 23-38; Stjepan Matković: Novinstvo Čiste stranke prava. Prilog poznavanju pravaškog lista. In: Časopis za suvremenu povijest, Zagreb, 2000/32/3, 487-497.

have dealt very little with the "image of the other" as presented there: in our case, with the image of other ethnical communities. There are 22 ethnical minorities in Croatia today, and yet, the scholarly literature on the topic only tells of the way in which the Croats perceived the Hungarians,<sup>2</sup> the Germans<sup>3</sup> or the Serbs,<sup>4</sup> and vice versa, including their treatment in satirical magazines. As for the Jews, there is still no extensive research, except for an article by the author of this paper, which analyzes the image of the Jews in a single satirical journal, published in Zagreb from 1890 to 1903 under the title of Zvekan.<sup>5</sup>

The first caricature appeared in Croatia in 1812,<sup>6</sup> but the beginning of the evolution of satirical and humorous journals with caricatures can be traced back to 1867, and the appearance of *Zvekan* related to the Croatian Party of Rights.<sup>7</sup> From 1867 to 1918 more than fifty different satirical journals were published in Croatia. Some of them came out as a single issue, others were published only for a month or a year, and most of them are preserved in an incomplete state, lacking some issues or years, or they have not been preserved at all.<sup>8</sup>

For this paper, I have analyzed six satirical journals published in the period from 1890 to 1903 in order to see how the Galician/Polish Jews were treated in their caricatures and jokes. Five of them are Croatian:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Dinko Šokčević: Hrvati u očima Mađara, Mađari u očima Hrvata, Kako se u pogledu preko Drave mijenjala slika drugoga. Zagreb 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Nives Rittig Beljak: Etnički humor o Nijemcima u Hrvatskoj. In: *Godišnjak Njemačke zajednice/DHJahrbuch*. Osijek, 2003/10, 333-342.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Natalija Rumenjak: Politička karikatura i slika "Khuenovih Srba" s kraja 19. stoljeća u Hrvatskoj. In: *Časopis za suvremenu povijest*, vol. , Zagreb, 2000/32/3, 473-486; Ibid, Manjinski identiteti i autostereotipi: srpska karikatura u Hrvatskoj 1896-1903. In: *Časopis za suvremenu povijest*, Zagreb, 2006/38/2, 549-567; Mato Artuković: Vrač Pogađač, prilog proučavanja srpskog novinstva u Hrvatskoj. In: *Povijesni prilozi*, Zagreb 1991/10, 159-192. Milan Ristović: Slika neprijatelja. Srpske teme u berlinskom satiričnom časopisu "Kladderadatsch" 1914-1915. In: *Godišnjak za društvenu istoriju*, Beograd 1996/1/2, <u>http://www.udi.rs/articles/MRI\_slike\_neprijatelja.pdf</u> [Accessed 21 February 2014].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ljiljana Dobrovšak: Prikaz Židova u Zvekanu od 1890. do 1903. In: Novi Omanut, Zagreb January-February, 2002/50, 16. -18; Ibid, Hrvatska javnost prema Židovima krajem 19. stoljeća (Za vrijeme Dreyfusove afere od 1894. -1899.). Zagreb 2003 (Master theses).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Frano Dulibić: Pretpovijest i počeci karikature u Hrvatskoj. In: Radovi Instituta za povijest umjetnosti, Zagreb 2004/28, 308-323.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Jasna Turkalj: Zvekan-humor, satira i karikatura kao sredstvo pravaške političke propaganda. In: *Povijesni prilozi.* Zagreb 1999/19, 121-160; Jasna Turkalj: Pravaški humorističko-satirički listovi 80-ih godina 19. stoljeća. In: *Časopis za suvremenu povijest*, Zagreb 2000/32/33, 463-472. ; Dubravko Horvatić: Starčević i Hrvatska stranka prava prema likovnim umjetnostima. In: *Život umjetnost*, Zagreb 1983/36/ 3, 29-42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>\*</sup> Josip Horvat: Povijest novinstva Hrvatske 1771-1939. Zagreb 2003; Božidar Novak: Hrvatsko novinstvo u 20. stoljeću. Zagreb 2005 p. 29-93; Dulibić, 2009, 59-142.

*Svekan* (Zagreb, 1890-1903) *Trn* (Zagreb, 1891-1899), *Fašnik* (Zagreb, 1895), *Muha* (Zagreb, 1897), and *Stršen* (Zagreb, 1899-1900); and one is Serbian: *Vrač Pogađač* (Zagreb, 1896-1902).

# Why the Galician Jews?

bi

Galician or "Galitzianer" Jews are a subdivision of the Ashkenazim geographically originating from Galicia, from Western Ukraine (today's Lviv, Ivano-Frankivsk, and Ternopil regions) and from the south-eastern corner of Poland. The Galician Jews primarily spoke Yiddish. After the first division of Poland in 1772, the Kingdom of Galicia and Lodomeria, with its 150 thousand Jews, was part of the Habsburg Empire, where in 1787 some 100 thousand Jews lived (thereof 81 thousand in Hungary). By 1830, more than 50% Jews from Galicia had moved to Hungary, which disturbed the balance between the Austro-Hungarian population and the local Jewry, since the Galician Jews differed in many respects from the Austrian and Hungarian ones. Before moving to Hungary, the Galician (Eastern-European) Jews lived in completely different circumstances from the ones in the Monarchy. They were not allowed to live either in villages or in towns, but only in isolated communities (shtetl). Most Galician Jews were poor and engaged in trade or peddling. They stood out from the rest of the population with their traditional clothing, so they were considered as outcasts and often derided. Upon their arrival in Hungary, they tried to retain their traditional way of life in small, isolated orthodox communities, without mixing with the local Hungarian population. Their customs, derived from the Jewish religion, were strongly expressed through their clothing, nutrition, education, and celebration of Jewish holidays, and any deviation from tradition was considered as a betrayal of Jewishness.<sup>9</sup>

Jews in Croatia mostly originated from the neighboring Hungarian counties, and the fewest of them came from Galicia. Those originating from Galicia were active in religious service, so that we encounter them as rabies and teachers in lower or higher religious schools (*cheder* and *yeshiva*), cantors, or men in charge of *schochet* or ritual slaughter, and far

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> About the Jews in Galicia see more in: Ruth Ellen Gruber: Upon the Doorposts of Thy House, Jewish Life in East-Central Europe, Yesterday and Today, New York, Chichester, Birsbane, Toronto, Singapore 1994; Suzan F. Wynne: The Galitzianers: the Jews of Galicia, 1772-1918. Wheatmark 2006; William O McCagg: A History of Habsburg Jews 1670-1918., 1992; Heiko Humann: A History of East European Jews, 2002; Israel Bartal, The Jews Eastern Europe 1772-1881, 2011; Geschichte der Juden in Österreich. von Herwig Wolfram, ed., Wien 2006; Die Habsburgermonarchie 1848-1918, Band III, Die Völker des Reiches, Vol. 2, Vienna 1980, 880-948.

ess as tradesmen or peddlers, while among the artisans we find them as ulors and butchers. Most of them moved to Croatia in search for a "better fe." Some also came for an arranged marriage or following their insmen.<sup>10</sup> Since there were very few Galician Jews in Croatia, it is rather urprising that they appear in caricatures or jokes.

In the 19<sup>th</sup> century, the daily press, including the satirical magazines, vas an important part of everyday life for all literate men. Along with the eneral daily information and news from politics, they contained aricatures and anecdotes to entertain the reader. Besides that, what could ot be said aloud was expressed through jokes and images. In the labsburg Empire, which had an ethnically colorful population, numerous tereotypes evolved - each national group had a position on the "Other", which ranged from positive to predominantly negative. Especially the eading nations (Hungarians and Germans) had a specific attitude towards the smaller nations, considering them as inferior (Czechs, Slovaks, Croats, erbs, etc.), and all of them had a rather similar opinion on Jews. One of the essential features of stereotypical images in the caricatures was easy lentification. When creating a caricature of persons that belonged to a articular ethnic group, the most important trait was the face type, which was later joined by the folklore element of clothing.<sup>11</sup>

**Croatian satirical journals from the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> century.** The iberal press presented the Jew at first as a funny little man, submissive and ressed in an old coat, bent over and wearing shabby slippers, with his niserable and gaunt face, carrying a backpack. This was the image of a ew who had stayed faithful to his traditional way of life, a member of the orthodox Jewish community, mostly originating from Galicia: the so-called *PinklJuden*<sup>", 12</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Ljiljana Dobrovšak: L'immigration des Juifs en Croatie jusqu'à leur emancipation. In: Actes - L' omme et son environnement dans Le Sud-Est Européen, X<sup>e</sup> Congrés de l'Association internationale ' ctudes du Sud-Est européen (AIESEE), Paris, 24-26 septembre 2009, Paris 2011, 104. -110. ; bid., Razvoj židovskih zajednica u Kraljevini Hrvatskoj i Slavoniji (1783-1873). Zagreb 2007 Doctoral theses).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> About this see more in: Gleiche Bilder, gleiche Worte: Deutsche, Österreicher und Tschechen in ler Karikatur (1848 - 1948). Peter Becher, Jozo Džambo, eds., München: Adalbert-Stifter-Verein. 997: Pride and Prejudice: National Stereotypes in 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> Century Europe East to West. .aszlo Kontler, ed. . Central Europe University, Budapest 1995.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Suvišan rešpekt". Zvekan, no. 13, 1 August 1893; Logično, Zvekan, no. 7, 1 September 1896.



Redarstvenik (jednom poljskom šidovu sa kojim je trčao pas bez brnice): "Zašto je taj pas bez brnice?" Židov: "A što je to mene briga!" Redarstvenik: "Ali pas je ipak vaš!" Z dov: "A gdje to stuji pisano, da je moj?" Redarstvenik: "On ali bješi sa vama?" Židov: "Nū, Gotti Zarje to dokaz? I vi bješite sa mnom, pa ipak niste moj pas."

With the evolution of trade and the ascendance of the Jews in society, they were increasingly presented as rich people, eminent merchants, bankers, and shop owners. Their clothing identified them as citizens, yet their external bodily features (crooked legs, curly hair, and a huge nose) revealed that they were members of the Jewish community. Even if not betrayed by his outward appearance, the Jew would be given away by his language or dialect, which always accompanied the caricature. In the Croatian setting, it was the Croatian language with some inserted German words, sometimes a twisted Yiddish. These caricatures included jokes about Jewish frugality (stinginess). Besides this feature, one can find all other stereotypes that were associated with Jewishness: cunningness, dexterity in earning money, stinginess, diligence, wit, intelligence, ambition, slyness, greed, and the tendency to cheat and speculate for profit.<sup>13</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "Iver ne pada daleko od klade", Zvekan, no. 5, 1 March 1896.

Iver ne pada daleko od klade.

Otzo: "Samile, sutra je tvoj rodjendan. Ja ču u kupiti jedau njigu; nu kakovu bi ti sam željo?" Mali Samil: "Tatileben, ako hočeš po mojoj želji, onda mi upi kojižiou I, hrv. štedionice i

With the rise of anti-Semitism, the press went a step further, even rugh the Jews were no longer represented with the typical outward tures and could thus no longer be distinguished from the rest of the izens. In these depictions, they wear elegant suits and one can only intify them by their first names, such as Jakob/Kobi, Izig, Nathan, ron, Schmul, or Moše, or family names such as Mojseles, Silberstein, vi, or Mayerbaum. In jokes, they are shown as cunning and ruthless ploiters and capitalists, rich persons prone to mockery, which reveals ir greed and desire to possess. It is this visual representation of Jews in caricature and joke that popularized the existing negative stereotypes d created new ones.<sup>14</sup>

Dobar zet", Zvekan, no. 7, 1 April 1891, "Iskren prijatelj", no. 7, 1 April 1895. ; "Jeffina nada", no. 4, 15 February 1896, "Užasna želja", no. 1, 1 June 1890.



A special group of caricatures showed the Galician (Polish) Jews. As representatives of the orthodox communities, they were easily recognized by their bearded faces surrounded by braids, a long coat (*kaftan*), the traditional headgear (*jarmulka*), a backpack, and an umbrella. On the one hand, they were shown as backward, unused to modernization, and mocked for their worldview, while on the other they were considered as intelligent, yet also cunning and sly.<sup>15</sup>



Stari židov (komu je bogstaš poklonio simski kaput); Sada tek vidim, da je podstava razderaza. Kako dolazim ja do toga, da moram pladati za popravak zimskoga kaputa jednoga bogataša i

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> "Mnogo zahtjevano", Zvekan, no. 10, 15 May 1892, "Opravdana bojazan", no. 12, 15 June 1899, "Zadovoljan", no. 3, 15. January 1895.

The image of the Croatian Jew, as well as the Galician Jew, did not ffer from the image created in other European countries.<sup>16</sup> In the Croatian tricical magazines from the late 19<sup>th</sup> century, one finds all these forms of ricature and stereotype about the Jews, and there were caricatures lowing specifically the Galician Jews. The majority of such caricatures ere taken over from German magazines, such as *Fliegende Blätter*,<sup>17</sup> Iblished in Munich, and adapted to the Croatian setting, but there are also me original examples in magazines such *Stršen* and *Vrač Pogađač*.



Zvekan was mostly apolitical in its content, and used illustrations and es borrowed from German satirical magazines. It mostly featured icatures and jokes on the Galician Jews.<sup>18</sup>

bout the image of the Jews in Hungary see more in: Péter Hanák: The Image of the Germans the Jews in 19<sup>th</sup> Century Hungary, In: Pride and Prejudice: National Stereotypes in 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> tury Europe East to West. Laszlo Kontler, ed., Central Europe University, Budapest 1995, 67-

ne Fliegende Blätter (Flying Pages) was a German weekly, non-political, humor and satire azine that appeared in Munich between 1845 and 1944. Many of its illustrations were made by -known artists such as Wilhelm Busch, Count Franz Pocci, Hermann Vogel, Carl Spitzweg, is Klinger, Edmund Harburger, Adolf Oberländer and others. It was published by Braun & reider, a company belonging to the wood engraver Kaspar Braun and illustrator Friedrich reider. Fliegende Blätter, no. 2527, 31 December 1893, Munich. <u>http://diglit.ub.uni-elberg. de/diglit/fb</u>.

e Zvekan (The Simpleton) was a Croatian humour and satire magazine published from January
to December 1903 in Zagreb. It was published twice a month (1 and 15). During publication, ditors of the magazine were Ivan Lepušiæ, Vojko Vernar, and Urinich.

Serbian satirical magazine *Vrač Pogađač* was both political and apolitical in its content.<sup>19</sup> Only occasionally original, especially when showing the Croatian politician Josip Frank,<sup>20</sup> who was Jewish by origin, the image of the Jew did not differ from the usual one. There are very few caricatures that specifically referred to the Polish Jews, and they appear in a column where two orthodox Jews, Mojzeles and Jajteles, discuss the social and political situation in the country.<sup>21</sup>



Јајталео: Слапи, кино у Ноен Зад Српин наже — наразески Мојелео: А ди се им правила залупило у ералиц Салина? Јајталео: У тућан моја твот, што пуде пила. Моје Сали, над год ја нупан енио сопапа, оза дупло векскумт призи и даде мени хрчаво сопапа, па то мене здраво нажупило! Јанио.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> The Vrač Pogađać (The Soothsayer) was a Serbian political humour and satire magazine that appeared in Zagreb (Croatia) between 1896 and 1902. It was published twice a month in Cyrillic. The owner was Sima Lukin Lazić, the editors were Nikola Đukić and Stevan Bešević. Natalija Rumenjak: Manjinski identiteti i autostereotipi: srpska karikatura u Hrvatskoj 1896-1903. In: *Časopis za suvremenu povijest*, Zagreb 2006/38/2, p. 549-567; Mato Artuković: Vrač Pogađač, prilog proučavanja srpskog novinstva u Hrvatskoj. In: *Povijesni prilozi*, Zagreb 1991/10, p. 159-192; Tamara Štefanac, Cenzurirani ilustrirani material u hrvatskim časopisma u vrijeme banovanja Károlya Khuena Héderváryja (1883-1903). In. *Libellarium*, Zadar 2011/IV/1, p. 23-38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "Propast dinastije Frank", *Vrač Pogađać*, no. 11, 15 (27) June 1896; "Dinastija Frank" no. 12, 10 June (12 July) 1896, "Kobika Frank u svojoj novinarskoj šupici", no. 17, 15 (27) September 1896; "Velika Hrvatska u okviru – po receptu najvećeg živućeg", no. 19, 15 (27) October, 1897; no. 9, 15 (27) May 1897, no. 6, 15 (27) March 1899; no. 19, 1 (13) October, 1899.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "Mojzeles i Jajteles", Vrač Pogađač, no. 15, 15 (27) August 1897; "Drag nach Osten", no. 14, 30 July (11 August) 1896.

The  $Trn^{22}$  and the  $Stršen^{23}$  published jokes referring mostly to the atian context, and their caricatures of the Jews were original, drawn by u artists. In their jokes, they mock the Hungarian Jews rather than the atian ones, and similarly to *Vrač Pogađač*, they bring caricatures of the atian politician Josip Frank.<sup>24</sup>

The *Stršen* also included an addition "Šmule and Kobi",<sup>25</sup> which wed the orthodox Galician (Polish) Jews with all the stereotypes and rnal characteristics that I have described above. This caricature of two ish Jews appeared in other magazines as well, which means that it was bably borrowed from somewhere, but I have not yet identified the rce.



In *Fašnik*, which was published only for a year (1895), there are no es about the Jews, and the only published issue of *Muha* (1897.) brings article titled "Pinkas Jejteles", which shows an orthodox (Polish) Jews a peddler with a large nose and a face covered by his braids, incapable

he *Trn (The Thorn)* was a Croatian political, humour and satire magazine that appeared in reb between 1891 and 1903. It was published twice a month (1 and 15). The owner was Josip ek, the editor were Josip Zoček, Višemir Zima, and Mirko Supek.

he Stršen (The Hornet) was a Croatian political, humour and satire magazine magazine that eared in Zagreb between 1899 and 1900. It was published twice a month (5 and 20). The editor Ivan Lončarić.

rn, no. 4, 20 February 1894, no. 11, 5 June 1894; Stršen, no. 12, 20 June 1899, no. 16, 20 August 9, no. 17, 5 October, 1899, no 18, vol. 2, 20 October 1899, no. 5, 5 March 1900.

Smule i Kobi", *Stršen*, no. 1, 5 January 1899, 4; no. 2, 20 January 1899, 1; no. 3, 5 February 9, 4; no. 17, 15 October 1899, 4-5; no. 5, 5 March 1900, 4-5.

of speaking Croatian properly. Even though the caricature shows a Galician (Polish) Jew, its content mocks the Croatian Jews and politician Josip Frank.<sup>26</sup>



**Conclusion.** Eventually, it has been observed that the number of caricatures and jokes mocking the Jews, including the Galician ones, was insignificant in the analyzed magazines in comparison with the number of deriding jokes against women, family life, marriage, children, peasants, the juridical system, or some other ethnic communities. One may say that the popularization of stereotypes against various ethnic and religious communities was a global phenomenon that was experienced as a commonplace regardless of the internal and external borders of individual states.

# **References:**

# Primary sources

- National and University Library in Zagreb/ Manuscripts and Old Book Collection, Josip Horvat, Bibliografija hrvatskih humoristično satiričkih časopisa (1862-1939).

- Newspapers - National and University Library in Zagreb: Fašnik (Zagreb, 1895) Muha (Zagreb, 1897) Stršen (Zagreb, 1899-1900)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Pinkas Jajteles", Muha, no. 1, 5 September 1897, 3.

Trn (Zagreb, 1891-1899)

Vrač Pogađač (Zagreb, 1896-1902)

Zvekan (Zagreb, 1890-1903)

Secondary sources

Ante Gavranović, "U borbi za nacionalni identitet, Kratka povijest atskoj tiskanog novinstva", in: *Medianali*, Dubrovnik 2007/1, 119-133.

Artuković Mato, "Vrač Pogađač, prilog proučavanja srpskog rinstva u Hrvatskoj", in: *Povijesni prilozi*, Zagreb, 1991/10, 159-192.

Bartal Israel, *The Jews Eastern Europe 1772-1881*, University of insylvania Press, 2011.

Despot Miroslava, "Od "Biča" do "Satira". Humor i karikatura o ijalno-političkom stanju Zagreba krajem 19. stoljeća", in: *Kaj* Zagreb '3/3, 52-69.

Die Habsburgermonarchie 1848-1918, Band III, Die Völker des ches, Vol. 2, Vienna, 1980, 880-948.

Dobrovšak Ljiljana, Hrvatska javnost prema Židovima krajem 19. 'jeća (Za vrijeme Dreyfusove afere od 1894.-1899.), Zagreb, 2003 aster theses).

Dobrovšak Ljiljana, "L'immigration des Juifs en Croatie jusqu'à leur ancipation", in: Actes - L'homme et son environnement dans Le Sud-Est opéen, X<sup>e</sup> Congrès de l'Association internationale d' etudes du Sud-Est opéen (AIESEE), Paris, 24-26 septembre 2009, Paris 2011, 104-110.

Dobrovšak Ljiljana, "Prikaz Židova u Zvekanu od 1890. do 1903", in: vi Omanut, Zagreb, January-February, 2002/50, 16-18.

Dobrovšak Ljiljana, Razvoj židovskih zajednica u Kraljevini Hrvatskoj avoniji (1783-1873), Zagreb, 2007 (Doctoral theses).

Dulibić Frano, Povijest karikature u Hrvatskoj do 1940, Zagreb, 2009.

Dulibić Frano, "Pretpovijest i počeci karikature u Hrvatskoj", in: *lovi Instituta za povijest umjetnosti*, Zagreb, 2004/28, 308-323.

Geschichte der Juden in Österreich, von Herwig Wolfram, ed., nna, 2006.

Gleiche Bilder, gleiche Worte: Deutsche, Österreicher und Tschechen der Karikatur (1848 - 1948), Peter Becher, Jozo Džambo, eds., albert-Stifter-Verein, München, 1997.

Gruber Ruth Ellen, Upon the Doorposts of Thy House, Jewish Life in st-Central Europe, Yesterday and Today. New York, Chichester, sbane, Toronto, Singapore, 1994.

Hanák Péter, "The Image of the Germans and the Jews in 19<sup>th</sup> Century ngary", in: Pride and Prejudice: National Stereotypes in 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup>

Century Europe East to West, Laszlo Kontler, ed., Central Europe University, Budapest 1995, 67-87.

Horvat Josip, "Karikatura u Hrvatskoj (1862-1939)", in: Fadil Hadžić, ed., Antologija hrvatskoj humora i satirične književnosti, Zagreb, 1999, 452-455.

Horvat Josip, Povijest novinstva Hrvatske 1771-1939, Zagreb, 2003.

Horvatić Dubravko, Ples smrti. Antologija hrvatskoj likovnog humora, Zagreb, 1975.

Horvatić Dubravko, "Starčević i Hrvatska stranka prava prema likovnim umjetnostima", in: Život umjetnost, Zagreb, 1983/3, 29-42.

Humann Heiko, A History of East European Jews, 2002.

Karikatura. Jadranka Brnčić, ed., Zagreb, 2005.

Matković Stjepan, "Novinstvo Čiste stranke prava. Prilog poznavanju pravaškog lista", in: Časopis za suvremenu povijest, Zagreb, 2000/32, 487-497.

McCagg O. William, A History of Habsburg Jews, 1670-1918, Indiana University Press, 1992.

Novak Božidar, Hrvatsko novinstvo u 20. stoljeću, Zagreb 2005.

Pride and Prejudice: National Stereotypes in 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> Century Europe East to West, Laszlo Kontler, ed., Central Europe University,. Budapest, 1995.

Ristović Milan, "Slika neprijatelja. Srpske teme u berlinskom satiričnom časopisu "Kladderadatsch" 1914-1915", in: Godišnjak za društvenu istoriju, Beograd, 1996/1-2,

http://www.udi.rs/articles/MRI\_slike\_neprijatelja.pdf [Accessed 21 February 2014].

Rittig Beljak Nives, "Etnički humor o Nijemcima u Hrvatskoj", in: Godišnjak Njemačke zajednice/ DHJahrbuch, Osijek, 2003/10, 333-342.

Rumenjak Natalija, "Manjinski identiteti i autostereotipi: srpska karikatura u Hrvatskoj 1896-1903", in: *Časopis za suvremenu povijest*, Zagreb, 2006/38/2, 549-567.

Rumenjak Natalija, "Politička karikatura i slika "Khuenovih Srba" s kraja 19. stoljeća u Hrvatskoj", in: Časopis za suvremenu povijest, Zagreb, 2000/32/2, 473-486.

Šokčević Dinko, Hrvati u očima Mađara, Mađari u očima Hrvata: kako se u pogledu preko Drave mijenjala slika drugoga, Zagreb, 2006.

Štefanac Tamara, "Cenzurirani ilustrirani material u hrvatskim časopisima u vrijeme banovanja Károlya Khuena Héderváryja (1883-1903)", in: *Libellarium*, Zadar 2011/IV/1, 23-38.

Švoger Vlasta, "Novinstvo kao javni medij sredinom 19. stoljeća u vatskoj", in: Časopis za suvremenu povijest, Zagreb 2000/32/33, 451-2.

Turkalj Jasna, "Pravaški humorističko-satirički listovi 80-ih godina 19. Iljeća", in: Časopis za suvremenu povijest, Zagreb, 2000/32/33, 463-2.

Turkalj Jasna, "Zvekan-humor, satira i karikatura kao sredstvo vaške političke propaganda", in: *Povijesni prilozi*, Zagreb, 1999/19, 1-160.

Wynne F. Suzan, The Galitzianers: the Jews of Galicia, 1772-1918, neatmark, 2006.